 HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, AUGUST 23, 2016 - 7:00 P.M.

GREAT HALL

--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 7:00 p.m. with Selectmen Troy E. Garron, Thomas Millias and Kim R. Roy present.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

AGENDA

The Agenda for Tuesday, August 23rd, was unanimously approved without revision.

Garron wanted to congratulate all the Olympians.  

AFFIRMED WARRANT AND COMMITMENT

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously affirmed approval for the payment of the following warrant and commitment:

	Vendor Warrant
	# 14
	$ 111,620.28

	Ambulance commitment
	# 8A
	$   33,272.00


APPROVED WARRANTS

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrants:

	Payroll Warrant
	# 15
	$ 202,994.75

	Vendor Warrant
	# 16
	$   23,386.27

	Withholding Warrant
	# 17
	$   71,269.14

	School Warrant
	# 18
	$   67,487.58


Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	Commonwealth of MA (workshop/Seelig/Oct. 6th)…………….

Deutsch, Williams, Brooks (legal/July) …..................................

Massasoit Community College (J. Marble/grant writing) ……..

Massasoit Community College (K. Trudeau/2 excel classes)…..
	$   50.00

$ 420.00

$   99.00

$ 158.00


The Board acknowledged payment to the Treasurer for the following turnover: 

	turnover
	amount

	2017-03
	$    30.00         
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GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Fire Department Hiring

The Fire Department is accepting applications for a full time firefighter/paramedic position.

Library Board of Trustees appointment

The Holmes Public Library Board of Trustees is recommending the Paul Delaney be chosen to fill the vacancy on the Board of Trustees.  Mr. Delaney and the Board of Trustee will be in on September 13th to meet with the BOS.
Shed at Vaughan Field

The Halifax girls Softball organization would like to move the shed from the Halifax Elementary School to Vaughan field.  A diagram was submitted from Pete Barone as to where the shed will be placed.  Roy asked that they check with Chief Broderick to make sure it is okay with him.  The BOS was okay with it being moved.

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS

Solar Field Committee

Members Solar Farm Committee Gerry Joy, Janice Hayward and Alan Winkler came in this evening to update the BOS on the work that they have been doing.  Winkler began by saying that the last year the committee has been looking at different options regarding solar.  He said that there are going to lots of companies approaching the Town suggesting that the Town go out for a RFP.  The town has a great opportunity to build their own and we can have a company come in and build it on the capped landfill.  There is very little maintenance and the panels have a twenty-five year warranty.  

Garron asked Winkler what his background was and he said that he started out in accounting then went to work for an energy company building solar projects where he worked for twenty-two years and recently he is working with companies who want to go solar.  

Roy said that appreciates the committee looking into this and said the only challenge the bonding if we build out own because we have other projects that require bonding.   Winkler understood what she was saying and said that right now it is difficult to determine the payback.  He would like to put a RFP out within the next thirty days and hopefully by year-end we will be able to pick a company to build it.  

Millias asked if the landfill was a viable site and Joy said it was.  

Garron asked if we need assistance to do the RFP and Winkler said there are a lot of towns that have done this and we can piggy back off them.  He continued to say that the State does not want the residents leasing solar farms but to own their own and the reason is to have more economic value for our residents.  

Millias asked what the cap was and Winkler said he did not know but it should be coming out in a month or two.  What the committee is saying is that it is worth doing a RFP.  Roy asked if they could help with it and Winkler said yes – that is what they have been doing over the last year.  
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GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS (CONTINUED)

West Monponsett Pond Area – Revitalization Plan

Seelig said that the residents around the West Monponsett area would like to see some clean up done regarding derelict homes in the area.  He has talked with the Treasurer/Collector and she is willing to meet with the Board next month regarding this issue.   He is going to look at other communities by-laws regarding issues with unkempt properties.  

Traffic Safety Requests

Mr. Henrich, who lives on the corner of Plymouth and Pine Street, has sent the BOS a request asking that the existing stop sign at that location be converted to a solar powered stop sign.  This sign will be flashing 24/7 and he has offered to pay for the change.  

Another resident is requesting that town put a traffic island where Old Plymouth and Plymouth Street meet.  His reasoning for this is to ensure that motorists correctly follow the curve when traveling west bound on Old Plymouth Street.  

The shrubbery where the old fitness center was is obstructing the view when entering and exiting the parking lot.  

The requests and shrubbery issue have been forwarded to the Traffic Safety Committee for them to review.  The Board does not need to do anything this evening. 

Route 36 Boat Ramp

Resident, Chuck Rogers, stopped by the office requesting that the town take action to improve the area around the boat ramp on Route 36 so that the boats can enter and exit the pond via the boat ramp without difficulty.   Garron said that with West Monponsett not being used the East pond will be used more so they should do something.  He suggested putting stone there.  Seelig said that the first thing that would have to be done is file a request for determination of applicability with Conservation.  The BOS agreed to have Seelig file that request.
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS (CONTINUED)

Cesar Calouro – Appointment to the Halifax Fireworks Committee 

Calouro was asked why he wanted to join the committee and he said he wanted to get involved with the town in some way.  He saw how much work it takes to pull the event off and wanted to help the committee.  

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to appoint Cesar Calouro to the Halifax Fireworks Committee, term to expire August 31, 2019.

Lifesaving Awards - Jonathan Greeley and Olivia Shea 
Chief Viveiros was in this evening to recognize two young citizens with awards. He stated that on July 7th the two young children were standing by a pool and saw a two year old at the bottom.  Had they not know that something was wrong and quickly got ahold of the adults he does not think they would have had such a successful outcome.  So tonight he presented Jonathan Greeley and Olivia Shea with “Halifax Fire Department Life-Saving Award”.  
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Garron thank both of them and said that speaks volumes to the parenting, the educational system and our safety services that the kids recognized those types of things and acted the way they did.  It just goes to show you, it doesn’t matter what size or how old you are, you can be a hero.  
Fire Department Swearing In

John Eaton, Keri Kelleher, Marc McGarry, Alyssa Smith, & Bridget Ricciarelli & Dillon Riley

Next thing the Chief wanted to do this evening is swear in the above firefighters.  He said that it has been a very long process for some of them as they went through the physical agility & medical physicals; the written test; spent a great amount of time in the Fire Academy (Plymouth County Firefighter I & II program), which they all successfully graduated from and then they committed a great deal of hours at the station in to learn a little bit about the Halifax way and familiarize themselves with the equipment that we have.  He wanted to recognize all of them for their degree of commitment that they’ve shown so far and how far they’ve come to this point and give them their badges.

Town Clerk, Barbara Gaynor swore each one individually.  

Mike McGonigle & Rick Springer – Net Metering – Franklin Street
Mike McGonigle, from Coneco in Bridgewater, came in this evening to see if the Town of Halifax wanted to enter into a net metering/power purchase agreement with Coneco.  McGonigle began by saying that they just completed the initial permitting for a 2.3 megawatt solar facility here in Halifax on Franklin Street.  He believes that this would provide significant savings to the Town of Halifax and increase the town’s tax revenues because we’d be resident in the town.  He stated that of this 2.3 megawatt facility approximately 900 kilowatts would be allocated to Halifax.  

After several discussions with the Town Administrator and Town Accountant, they were able to take a close look at the electric energy bills that the town is now experiencing and are able to offer a twenty-five percent reduction to the net metering credit, which would amount to approximately $42,500 in utility savings to the Town of Halifax, with a 20-year utility savings of $983,000.  

McGonigle believes that this land has no other use so we don’t anticipate that the tax revenues at least in the immediate term will increase for the town, so you’re probably going to be sitting at $6,000 in tax revenue for quite some time. Hence, they also would be interested in entering into a pilot agreement giving the town an opportunity to increase that to $10,000 per year.  Millias was not overwhelmed with the pilot figures and felt that they were saying “you know, you’re only going to get 6K now, so what the heck, you throw your ten grand and that ought to satisfy you and McGonigle said that can be completely carved out and not considered at all, or we could discuss that figure and see what makes sense based on the economics of the property and is open to negotiation.  

Roy asked if there was contact or agreements in the packet and McGonigle no   that in the packet he just wanted to lay out the basic perimeters of what the request is.  He added that they are through with their entitlement permits for the Conservation Commission & Planning Board and that materials are on order so they could begin the end of September.  
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Millias stated that he was looking “host community” McGonigle said that was correct.  Millias then asked if he was aware that the town was also entertaining the idea of their own field and McGonigle said he did hear that they were considering it, but thinks they are at a peak process in the economics of making these projects work, and more difficult as time progresses there are caps and other constraints with some of the new legislation that is taking effect in January and in May, making it much less attractive for investors to enter into an agreement with the town.  McGonigle asked if the town was going to build and fund it themselves because if so the town doesn’t get to take advantage of the tax credit write-offs.  Millias said that certainly something that we need to look at and knows there’s time constraints, and said we want to do some investigating and obviously want the best deal for the town.  He understands everybody’s got deadlines that they are trying to meet but at the same time we still need to have enough time to investigate what we need to investigate.  

McGonigle said they would be happy to provide any other information – if there is some other type of pilot agreement or arrangement that the town would like us to consider we’d be happy to do that very expeditiously, the twenty-five percent reduction to the net metering credit is very competitive and we’d be happy to provide any other information.

Roy wanted to let McGonigle know that this just came to the Board about a month ago, and another company approached the Board and that our Solar Committee, who is here, did a presentation earlier this evening.  She continued to say that they have been generous enough to look into the process and all the different proposals as well as looking into the Town doing their own.  For her personally it is pretty complicated to process and appreciated him coming in and giving them this information.  McGonigle said that he aware of this, no matter who does it, whether it’s Coneco, another company or the Town of Halifax, there are some hard constraints that we’re all up against.

Garron said that this Board may not be sitting here making decisions for the Town in a few years and this is something we have to live with for the next twenty years so we have to be certain that whatever we do it’s going to be beneficial in the long run because things do change.  McGonigle understood the pressure the Board is under as he in under the same pressure on multiple projects.
Roy reiterated what Garron said about that we really want to make sure that we make the right decision for our community because it’s a twenty-year decision. She thanked both Mr. McGonigle and Mr. Springe for coming in.

Garron asked Seelig if he wanted to give any direction to our Solar Committee as to when they might want to come back and meet with them.  Seelig said that the agenda is booked in two weeks but the 27th of September would work.  Roy asked if that was too far away and Seelig suggested September 13th.  She did not mind having an additional meeting during the day or the evening.  Gerry Joy suggested two weeks.  The Board decided to meet with the Solar Committee on September 7th at 4:30 pm.  

Dog Hearing – Jennifer Choate – 7 Plymouth Street

At 8:00 p.m., in accordance with MGL Chapter 140, Section 157, Garron opened the continued hearing to address to address a verbal complaint from Scott Clawson where dogs owned by Jennifer Harmon-Choate are creating a nuisance by excessive barking.  The hearing was held at the request of Scott Clawson.
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Garron:  

Okay, we have eight o’clock (inaudible) continued hearing for dog hearing on Jennifer Choate.  

Seelig:  

Just to go over where things stand right now I know that there was a requests possibly that the Board was going to continue this hearing just basically to be here and simply move to continue it to next weeks since we’re dealing with mainly the same issue as the original barking dog complaint as the petition twenty-five residents was dealing with barking dogs and a couple of other issues.  That’s purely up to the Board to make that decision whether they want to simply continue the original hearing which we scheduled for eight o’clock tonight to next week as part of omnibus hearing next week.  But a few other things have happened during the last few weeks if the Board would allow me?
Garron: Sure

Seelig:  

I don’t know what happened last night.  I know the applicant requested the ZBA continue the Zoning hearing on this proposed special permit.   ZBA met last night and I know the Town Clerk, which I should have asked – Barbara, can you tell us if that was continued?

Town Clerk (Barbara Gaynor): It was continued.

Seelig: Okay 

Town Clerk: I believe till October, October 17th
Seelig: Okay

Town Clerk: At ya one seventeen at the ZBA’s request. 

Roy: October 17th?

Town Clerk: Yes

Seelig:  

So the Zoning hearing on the Special Permit to increase the number of dogs has been moved to October, that’s with the Zoning Board of Appeals.  We did receive a letter from the Applicant’s Attorney continuing to state that the Board of Selectmen’s hearing, the one we’re at right now concerning the barking dogs, is invalid, that there’s no written complaint, as I mentioned, the Board can decide whether to continue the original hearing until next week.  Attorney O’Shaughnessy also sent the Board a CD of videos taken at the facility during his visit in July, there are also additional videos that were taken by Bobbi Choate – the CD is here in the mail file for the Board’s perusal.  On the Zoning issues, two of the abutters have requested a decision from the Zoning Enforcement Officer as to whether the previous special permits issued by the ZBA for Tarawood Kennels were valid.  The Zoning Enforcement Officer replied that the normal period, because the normal periods for appeals in the past the permits were valid.

Roy:

Charlie, can I just stop you.  Can you explain why they felt like they weren’t valid?

Seelig: Well if you’ll allow me.

Roy: Oh. Alright.  I’m sorry.
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Seelig:

The normal appeals period are twenty days after the decisions made or filed with the Town Clerk and ninety days after a decision was made it there was a lack of notification about the application or the decision.  I’m simplifying here, but there is case law on the subject for when a ZBA makes no attempt, which is what this case, which is the situation here. 

Roy:

So what the neighbors are upset of, I’m sorry to interrupt you Charlie cause I don’t, but the neighbors were upset that they did not receive notification that Miss. Choate had gone to the ZBA to increase the number from the dogs from twenty-three to fifty.

Seelig: Well, in fact, the earliest permit was fifteen.

Millias: Right

Roy: Okay

Seelig:

And at no time after that first permit was issued in 2010 the Zoning Board, I believe, made changes to the Special Permit – once in 2012, twice in 2013, once in ’14 and once in ’15. 

Roy: Okay
Seelig:

None of those instances that the ZBA notified the abutters about a hearing, in essence there was no hearing per se, because if there had been a hearing the abutters would have been notified.  It did appear on their meeting agenda, but the abutters were never notified, there was never any legal notice put in the newspaper, and the abutters were never notified about the decisions that were made revising the special permit.  Now I understand in some cases through the special permit process one of the stipulations was that Miss. Choate return on a certain date to go back over the situation with the permit, at various times she did that, at various times she went actually earlier than that date to get further revisions made.  In fact in one case, there were two in one year, ZBA made a decision then a few weeks later revised the permit again.   

Roy: Okay

Seelig:

As I mentioned, in through all that there were no notifications made.  Now, I’ve heard from various people that well, the abutter should have known about it because it says she was coming back but the original notice said nothing about them coming back and in fact the subsequent notices never went out there was no opportunity outside of seeing the meeting notice that might have listed her on top it can sometimes be simply, okay if she’s coming in to talk about her special permit, the one we have, but not specifying she’s coming in specifically to talk about and ask for this change or that change, it was simply I want to talk to you about my special permit.  There’s complete lack of notification to the abutters, complete lack of notices in the newspaper, et cetera.  Now, as I mentioned there’s twenty day and ninety day periods (inaudible) circumstances, however there’s also some case law on the subject, specifically Kramer vs. Zoning Board of Somerville.  
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In this case, Kramer who is a resident of Somerville, noticed that a cell tower was being built next to his property said “what the heck’s going on here” and he found out that the ZBA in Somerville had in fact given the special permit to the applicant for building the cell tower, but never noticed the abutters, never put up the legal ad, never sent the note back saying the decisions been made, and the Court basically said in this case forget about the twenty days, forget about the ninety days, you folks has completely blew away the requirements and we’re going to nullify your decision.  Now I don’t know …

Roy: Did they take it down?

Seelig:

Well I don’t know what the end game maybe the person went back and applied again and they went through the … I don’t know what, but for that particular instance it was nullified.  What happened afterwards, I don’t know, but that’s what is in there in terms of case law.  Now, the abutters who went to the Zoning Enforcement Officer, in terms of talking to counsel about this, really Rob had no choice but to affirm the ZBA’s decision cause he couldn’t overturn it on this basis.  

Roy: Why?

Seelig:

They could … let me … Normally, the next step would be, if the abutters wanted to, is to go to the Zoning Board of Appeals and ask them to reverse the Zoning Enforcement Officer’s decision, but again, in terms of time and counsel would be very difficult for the Zoning Board to do that for the exact reason that the Zoning Official couldn’t do it.  Let’s say they went down that route, and the Zoning Board said “no, we’re not over-turning our own decision or the Building Inspector’s decision” it could then go to Court, in fact we had an instance here in Town where one Board in fact took the other Board to Court because they didn’t like the decision made, they went through the process and … okay.  So, the other possibility given Kramer vs. Somerville is that the abutters and other interested parties could go directly to Court to have the decision nullified.  Now, the Court would have to weigh several things.  For instance, maybe it was in the meeting notice but never in a legal ad, maybe the abutters were notified, was that sufficient notice?  Another thing is they might say well, has it been ninety days since the change, was it noticeable in the sense of the increase in the number of dogs that were allowed, at any time or any of the changes in the special permits that the ZBA gave out.  Obviously in the terms of Kramer, the cell tower going up was notice, was what the Court said, and then Kramer then reacted to that.  In terms of increase in the number of dogs, or increase in the number of litters, the question the Court might look at and say was by doing that, maybe there was an increase in the amount of noise, maybe activity, at the venue, whatever, those increases could have been seen by the abutters or the other parties or by interested in this, I’m not saying who’s right or wrong, the Court would be looking at that, and then the other thing the Court would look at is how far has that permit been in place.  One of the things the Court is not going to give people an infinite amount of time to challenge the decision even if the ZBA did everything wrong for instance are they going to, is the Court going to say “well, it’s been four years” for instance for the 2012 permit change.  Are we going to say its invalid; it’s been four years, at some point the Court is going to weigh that versus maybe any potential harm to the abutters.  
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They might weigh that differently for 2012 versus 2015, or 2014, or 2013, but that’s up to the abutters to go and plea their case before the Court

Roy: Against the Town?

Seelig: It would be against the Town, yes.  

Roy: So the …

Seelig: To reverse the ZBA’s decision.

Roy: So the residents would essentially sue the Town?
Seelig:

Yes, I suspect they would probably sue both us and Tarawood Kennels as another interested party but the primary one would probably be us.  

Garron: What a tangled web we weave.

Seelig:

So, I explained this not to be playing favorites, but I think it’s important for all parties to know what the rules of the game are and what options they have available.  I’m not asking the Board to take any action about it, I’m not asking the Zoning Board, I’m not asking the Zoning Enforcement Officer, but I think people have the right to understand what they can and cannot do and what could or could not be appealed and why.  And that brings us I guess up until tonight where we’re left with the current hearing which we’re at right now which was the original barking dog hearing, and whether the Board wanted to hear more testimony tonight whether it wanted to simply continue this to next week as part of the hearing on the thirtieth as many of the issues are similar or whatever else the Board’s pleasure is.

Millias: That makes the most sense. 

Garron:

I have not had an opportunity to hear the tapes, they just came in recently I wanted to hear them all and with Mrs. Roy being away and not being able to be involved (inaudible) as much as I hate to, because I’m being honest with you, you know, it’s becoming tiring, and I know that the people that are involved in it, it’s probably more tiring for them than it is for me sitting here cause I don’t  have to deal with contact issues, but it’s the same subject, the same individuals, I would like to continue this until next week.  Can combine the two and once and for all hopefully reach a settlement on this whether because from my standpoint, I’ve heard enough information from both sides, that if I wanted to make a decision tonight I probably would, but I think in all fairness that we need to carry forth the video tapes, we have all the information available so we can do it all at once.

Millias:

Effectively one decision is both decisions.  So, as loathsome as it is for everyone to have to come in here again tonight, it just makes more sense to just do it at the next meeting and try to resolve it there.  

Roy:

Okay, so we had two different trains as Charlie would say, we had two different trains and they’re essentially the same thing with two different sort of outcomes and really our authority in each thing is a little different.  Does that safe to say Charlie?  

Millias: Yes
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Roy:

Okay, so we were given until the thirtieth for Miss. Choate to come up with some sound-proofing issue, she had submitted sort of a plan about the staffing and a plan about the bark collars, and all those things, and I think you know I was charged sort of with the investigation which I had sort of, we had listened to tape and I had, as everybody knows, had gone there myself and had taped some of the barking myself and so, I know that you were away the week before last and I was gonna try and …

Male voice: (inaudible) 

Roy:

Ya, and I was gonna to try to contact you, I was away last week so, I mean at some point I would like to you know, I know we’re probably recessed for five minutes so that perhaps I could just get with the neighbors about getting you know their information that maybe we could sit down and chat again, but I think it’s fair that we, I know it’s very frustrating, trust me, I know it’s taken a long time for you as neighbors and I know that with every day that passes if there’s more noise and I don’t know if it’s better or worse than, and I don’t know if we even get into that tonight, but it’s difficult for you and we recognize that, but we also want to make sure that  we follow the proper procedure.  As Charlie just said, I don’t think this is part of my investigation what you just said, like this whole …

Seelig:  

On the Zoning issue does not fall in the Board’s bailiwick, I simply wanted to bring the Board and the interested parties up to date in case they weren’t aware. 
Roy: Okay 

Garron:

It really cries out because, since I’ve been on this Board I’ve always tried to communicate with the other Boards, especially with something that concerns any decision they might make.  I’m dismayed that for those particular instances the ZBA didn’t notify the abutters or this Board because we just had a hearing prior to that.  

Roy:

I don’t know if there was some kind of a change in the legislation that made them have to do this and they just found it. Okay
Garron: No no.
Roy:

Well, I don’t know if there was any, I don’t believe that there was any bad intent at all.

Garron:

At this point, I want to personally apologize to anyone who has been inconvenienced for tonight; we will continue the meeting for week. What’s a good time?


Seelig:

Well, Pam, we have the twenty-five -signature-complaint hearing starting at what time next week – I believe we have is scheduled for seven forty-five?

Pam: Seven forty-five.
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Seelig:

My recommendation to the Board simply is that the hearings be held simultaneously.  I understand that you may end up making different decisions on each of them, but I will see the point of trying to for instance have the hearing at seven forty-five and come back and do the same thing at eight-fifteen.

Roy:

Well I don’t think anybody in this room wants to live through it again.   Yeah that’s fine, but if we could just take a five-minute break so that I could just get with the …

Garron: 

Well you can go we can continue with the business you can take your time.
Roy: Is that okay?

Garron: Ya

Roy: Okay
Garron: Seven forty-five next Tuesday, we will take place in this room Charlie?

Seelig:

It’s up to the Board.  It’s up to the Board – do you want it to be back up here I mean …

Garron: I think people

Seelig: Okay so I’ll reserve the room. 

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS (CONTINUED)

Dispatcher Contract

The Board signed the contract between the Town of Halifax and AFSCME AFL-CIO Union Council 93, Local 1700, effective July 1, 2016 through June 30, 2019.  

61A Property - Nessralla - Summit Street

The Planning Board and Conservation Commission have no interest in the above property.    Seelig has also notified the departments asking that they respond by September 13th (BOS next meeting).

Wage and Personnel & Finance Committee

Diane Ruxton has officially resigned from the Wage and Personnel Board and sworn in as a member of the Finance Committee.  She had been designated as  FinCom’s member for W&P.  

Affirm Live Entertainment Permit – Dawn Corby

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously affirmed approval of Permit #2017-07 to Dawn Corby for live entertainment at 17 Musterfield Lane on Saturday, August 20th, from 1:00 a.m. to 9:00 p.m.

Amanda Estates

Gordon C. Andrews wrote to the ZBA and building Inspector requesting that the ZBA deny a requested waiver by the applicant in connection with a special permit for the revised Amanda Estate multi-family proposal.  Seelig does not think the ZBA can grant a waiver.  No action is needed from the Board.
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On another note Mr. Andrews has requested to see the ZBA minutes for all iterations for Amanda Estates, Country Club of Halifax and Halifax trails.  As far as the minutes are concerned work has fallen behind to the point where the minutes for 2015 have not been completed and approved by the ZBA.   Seelig has suggested to the Building Inspector to do one or more of the following; (a) request more money for additional hours so the secretary can bring the minutes up to date (b) give some of the work to other regulatory staff member or (c) decrease the details contained in the minutes so that they take less time to complete.   
Live Entertainment Permit – Salon Serenity 

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved Permit #2017-08 to Kelly McAndrews for live entertainment at Salon Serenity on Saturday, September 17th, from 1:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m.

Ambulance Abatement
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to abate the following amount from the Ambulance Account:

	July 2016
	FOR
	$ 19,640.75


Complaint from Mr. Co-Wallis

Mr. Co-Wallis was not happy with a call he made to the station regarding a vehicle that was parked on the sidewalk across the street from his house.  Chief Broderick reviewed the matter and was satisfied with how the officer dealt with the call.  

Police Chief Contract

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved the contract between the Town of Halifax and Police Chief Edward Broderick, effective July 1, 2016 through June 30, 2019.
MBTA Advisory Board

Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to have Troy Garron to continue to be the representative for Halifax to the MBTA Advisory Board.

Resignation – Joy Marble – Fireworks Committee

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously accepted Joy Marble’s resignation from the Halifax Fireworks Committee and to send her a thank you letter for her service to the Town.

Complaint from Greta Co-Wallis 
Seelig just wanted the BOS aware that there was another complaint regarding a police officer’s cruiser blocking their driveway due to a traffic stop.  The resident was not happy with the attitude of the officer.  Seelig followed up with the Chief Broderick, who was satisfied with how the officer handled the matter. 
Health Insurance

The Board has asked Seelig to look into other options for Health insurance due to the significant increase.  
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Seelig explained that the Town is not large enough to go out on our own or go through Miia as they rate communities individually or stay with Mayflower.  

Land Swap – Holly Street

The BOS was asked if they had any questions or opinions about whether to proceed with discontinuing the stub end of Holly Street so that Mr. Green can join his lots on either side of the stub end.  Garron said that he is not for it at this time and dos not see the benefit of it.  Millias did have some concerns and Roy agreed with Garron.  

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to have Seelig contact Mr. Green to let him know that the Board of Selectmen have declined to take any action on the land swap.  

Road Cut – 155 River Street

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved Permit #2017-06 issued to Columbia Gas of Massachusetts for a 5’ x 15’ road cut to install new service at 155 River Street.
Reappointment – Elaine Wissel – Cable T.V. Advisory Committee

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to re-appoint Elaine Wissel to the Cable T.V. Advisory Committee, with a term to expire June 30, 2017. 

Recycling Fee

The recycling fund has increased slightly.  Recycling Center Administrative Assistant, in the future plans on buying recycling barrels for curbside pick-up.  Both Susan and Seelig recommend that the recycling fee be kept at $50.

Moved by Millias and seconded by Roy, the Board unanimously voted to keep the recycling fee at $50.   

Signs for Monponsett Ponds

Seelig has ordered the signs and they will be ready in a couple of weeks.  

Mudfest 

Seelig talked with Rob Piccirrili, Zoning Enforcement Officer, about the concerns if the event is to be held in the agricultural/residential district as there is going to be a zoning issue.  Seelig is recommending that the BOS notify Mr. Bergstrom telling him that he should seek the opinion of the ZEO before meeting with them on September 13th.  The BOS was in agreement to have Seelig send Mr. Bergstrom a note.  
Autumn Lane

Supposedly paving began yesterday. 
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SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS (CONTINUED)

Douglas Hall – Dog Hearing

At 9:00 p.m., in accordance with MGL Chapter 140, Section 157, Garron opened a hearing to address an incident where a dog owned by Douglas Hall was unleashed and bit another dog on the leg.  The hearing was held at the request of the Board of Selectmen.

The following individuals were present and sworn in by Notary Public Pamela J. McSherry:

	Douglas Hall
	Dog Owner

	Noreen Callahan
	Animal Control Officer


Garron: Noreen

Roy: Noreen 

Garron: Noreen

Millias: You’re on.

Noreen:

We have a dog, person’s dog incident.  Mr. Hall owns the dog that ran out into the street and it bit the Husky, one of his neighbor’s dogs.  I did observe on the Husky one little blood mark on his right leg.  Mr. Hall admitted that he had training collar on the dog, lost sight of the dog and did not even see the incident.  Mr. Hall is also counseled that there is a leash law; he’s made improvements on containing the dog.  The dog is now licensed and currently up to date on his license and vaccinations.

Garron: What’s your recommendation?

Noreen:

My recommendation is he’s (inaudible) I did follow-up yesterday on, you know, the tethering system, and it looked good to me, I’ve had no complaints.  I think it was a one-time incident and Mr. Hall I believe is very cooperative and has learned his lesson.

Garron: So there’s no prior incidents concerning this particular dog?

Noreen:

No, he just bought the dog three months ago during the … when the incident occurred.  

Millias: Any comments from the owners of the dog that was bitten?

Noreen looked around

Millias: They’re not here I take it?

McSherry: He was sent a letter, but he wasn’t required to come.

Millias: Okay, no, but I’m just …

Garron:

So based on your recommendation I think the only thing that needs to be done at this point in time and in as much as the person’s come forward and admitted that there is a problem and has dealt with it is that we send a letter to him to reinforce the fact that we have a leash law in town, dogs should be under your control at all 
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times when it’s on or off the property, and that hopefully we won’t have any more incidents with this.  The rest of the Board?

Millias: Fine with that.

Roy: 

I’m fine with that.  Is the dog typically aggressive toward other dogs or is this sort of a …

Mr. Hall:

Again, I haven’t had him long enough, he’s friendly towards some dogs and it all depends whether he’s … 

Garron: So he’s like so he’s like people.

Millias: What’s his breed?

Roy: He’s a Pointer Pointer

Mr. Hall: He’s a pointer (inaudible) mix.  

Roy: And are you going to do any training with him?

Mr. Hall: That’s what I was trying to do with the training collar.  

Roy: Right

Mr. Hall: 

When I take him out for walks, I put put the collar on just in case he starts to get aggressive or whatever then I can (inaudible)

Roy: Does he mind if you say ‘sit’ or ‘come’ and is he getting to do that?

Mr. Hall:  Oh ya definitely.

Garron: How old a dog is it?

Mr. Hall: He’s three years old.

Millias: So he’s not a pup.

Roy: Yup

Garron: So a man.  He’s twenty-seven years old 

Mr. Hall: (inaudible)

Roy: And you’ll continue to keep the shots up and licensing every year.

Mr. Hall: Oh yes.  Yes.

Roy: Thank you.  

Millias: Thank you.

Garron: All right

Roy: Have a good night.  Thank you.

Garron: All in favor

Roy: I second

Garron: All in favor

Garron: Aye

Millias: Aye

Roy: Aye
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EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by Garron and seconded by Roy, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 9:11 p.m. for a grievance hearing to appeal a three day suspension for Officer Al Hingst and Dispatcher’s contract:

	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Kim R. Roy
	-
	Yes


Garron announced that no statement would be made at the end of the Executive Session and the Board would not reconvene in open session.

--------------

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to come out of Executive Session at 9:55 p.m.

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Kim R. Roy
	-
	Yes


MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 9:55 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Kim R. Roy
Clerk

/pjm

